
 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION ς INDYGO 
BOARD OF DIRECTORSΩ PUBLIC MEETING  

AGENDA ς FEBRUARY 26, 2015  

New Business 
  

RECOGNITIONS 
 

ACTION ITEMS  
 

A ς 1 Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on January 22, 2015 ς 
Danny Crenshaw 

 
A ς 2 Consideration of Election of Board Officers ς Danny Crenshaw 

A ς 3 Consideration & Approval of Procurement of Used Buses ς Mike Birch 

A ς 4 Consideration & Approval of Vendor Contract for Environmental Management ς Mike 
Birch 

 
A ς 5 Consideration & Approval of Budget Amendment for Transit Center Project ς Nancy 

Manley 
 
A ς 6 Consideration & Approval of Inter-local Agreements for Red Line BRT Project ς Mike Terry 
 
A ς 7 Consideration & Approval of MAC members ς Paula Haskin 

 
 

Old Business 
  

INFORMATION ITEMS  
   
I ς 1 Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) Update ς Greg Meyer, Chair 

I ς 2 Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for January 2015 ς Nancy Manley 

I ς 3 Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for January 2015 ς Mike Birch 
 
I ς 4 Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for January 2015 ς Roscoe  
 Brown 
 
I ς 5 Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for January 2015 ς Phalease Crichlow 
 
I ς 6  CEO Update ς Mike Terry 
 
 

Executive Session Prior to Board Meeting 
[Per IC 5-14- 1.5.6.1(b) (2) (A) and (B) & IC 5-14-1.5.6.1 (b) (9)] 

Our next Board Meeting will be Thursday, March 26, 2015@ 5:00 p.m. 



IndyGo Agenda 
February 26, 2015 

Item No. A ς 1 
 

  

  

  

TO:  Board of Directors 

FROM:  Jill D. Russell, General Counsel 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

  
 
ISSUE: !ǘǘŀŎƘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ȅƻǳǊ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ŀƴŘ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ŀǊŜ ǘƘŜ ƳƛƴǳǘŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ tǳōƭƛŎ 

Board Meeting that was held on Thursday, January 22, 2015. 
 
 
  
  
  

RECOMMENDATION: Approve the minutes for the above listed meeting. 

  

  
 
 
 
Jill D. Russell 
General Counsel 
 
  
Attachment 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 

Thursday, January 22, 2015 
 
 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on Thursday, 
January 22, 2015, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members 
Danny Crenshaw, Juan Gonzalez, Tommie Jones and Mark Fisher.  Alan Rowland, Greg Bedan 
and Gregory Hahn were not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry- President/CEO, Jill Russell- General Counsel, Mike Birch- 
VP/COO, Nancy Manley, VP of Finance/Controller, Phalease Crichlow- VP of HR, Roscoe Brown- 
VP of Business Development-Interim and other members of staff.  Members of the public were 
also present.  
 
Danny Crenshaw called the January 22, 2015 Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 
.ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƻǊŘŜǊΦ 
 

RECOGNITIONS ς NONE 
 
Action Items 

ACTION ITEM 1: CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE BOARD MEETING HELD ON DECEMBER 4, 
2014. 
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the minutes from the December 
4th board meeting and if there were any changes or amendments.  The motion by Tommie 
Jones to accept the minutes from the December 4th board meeting was seconded by Juan 
Gonzalez and carried unanimously.   
 
 
ACTION ITEM 2: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF VEHICLE PROCUREMENTS ON BEHALF OF FOUR (4) 
SUBRECIPIENT GRANTEES 
 

Roscoe Brown presented the action item.   

In December of 2012 the Governor selected IndyGo as the designated recipient for Section 

5310 funds for the Indianapolis Urban Area.  The Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals 

with Disabilities Program (aka Section 5310) is an FTA grant program providing funding 

assistance for eligible entities in providing transportation support for the elderly and persons 

with disabilities.  IndyGo conducted two calls for projects, one in 2013 and one in 2014.  As a 



result, four eligible recipients were awarded funding for a total of twelve (12) transit vehicles. 

Grant agreements were executed between IPTC and each subrecipient in December 2014.  Each 

grantee (subrecipient) was required to provide a 20% local match for their award.  The grantees 

were Noble of Indiana, Tangram, CICOA Aging and In-Home Solutions and Bosma Industries for 

the Blind. 

 
Total cost of this procurement is $481,642.  The FTA Section 5310 grant will provide for 80% of 

the costs and the 20% local match ($96,330) has been received from the four subrecipients.  

 

Based on the StateΩǎ vǳŀƴǘƛǘȅ tǳǊŎƘŀǎŜ !ƎǊŜŜƳŜƴǘ όvt!ύ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƳŜŜǘǎ ŦŜŘŜǊŀƭ ǇǊƻŎǳǊŜƳŜƴǘ 
requirements, Midwest Transit Equipment, Inc. is the approved vendor. 

 
Board Discussion:  
 
Juan Gonzalez asked if the subrecipients were responsible for providing the fuel and insurance 
cƻǾŜǊŀƎŜ ŀƴŘ aǊΦ .Ǌƻǿƴ ǎǘŀǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘƻǎŜ ŀǊŜ ǘƘŜ ƎǊŀƴǘŜŜǎΩ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎƛōƛƭƛǘȅΦ  !ƭƭ ǾŜƘƛŎƭŜǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ 
titled in the name of each grantee. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to authorize the President and CEO to enter into a purchase 

contract with Midwest Transit Equipment, Inc. for the immediate purchase of twelve (12) 

accessible transit vehicles for subrecipients to include: 7 each Low Floor Minivans; 3 each Small 

Transit BOC vehicles; and 2 each Large Transit BOC vehicles for an amount not to exceed 

$481,642 was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously. 

 
ACTION ITEM 3: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF EXERCISING OPTION YEAR 2 FOR MAP PRINTING SERVICES  
 
Roscoe Brown presented the action item.   
 
IndyGo prints more than 1.25M maps a year, and contracting with a single vendor to produce 
route maps streamlines administrative processes and decreases lead time for each order. 
Throughout the contract, KI Brands has consistently executed the production of route and 
system maps well and on-time. 
 
In March 2014, IndyGo executed the first option year and would like to exercise the second and 
final option year of the contract which would run from April 2015 ς March 2016.    
 

Funding for Route Map Printing will draw from Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality (CMAQ) 
federal grant. The cost for the second option year will not exceed $125,000. 
 



Board Discussion:  
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked how long ago IndyGo did the printing in house and he was told that it has 
been since 2006/2007. 
 
Mr. Gonzalez stated that the Finance Committee is in favor of this procurement but asked that 
an inventory be done to verify how many maps were needed versus how many were still on 
hand.  He added that with the current technology, printed maps may not be as necessary as 
they once were. 
 
Bryan Luellen, Director of Marketing and Customer Information stated that map inventory is 
checked every few months before ordering.  Mr. Luellen added that there are other print jobs 
included with this contract that would be considered on a task order basis. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to approve exercising Option Year 2 for Map Printing Services for 
an amount not to exceed $125,000 was seconded by Mark Fisher and carried unanimously. 
 
 
ACTION ITEM 4: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF VENDOR CONTRACT FOR CAD/AVL MAINTENANCE  
 
Mike Birch presented the action item  
Computer Aided Dispatch and Automated Vehicle Location Intelligent Transportation System 
(CAD/AVL) was deployed in October, 2009 and is used for dispatch operations for both the fixed 
route and para-transit revenue fleets, as well as for non-revenue service and supervisory 
vehicles.  It supports GPS location, data and voice radio and text communication, consistent 
time-keeping (including bus stop arrival adherence for fixed route, and client pickup and drop-
off time stamps for para-transit), driver information, detour and accident notices, component 
failure reporting, and other vehicle system health information. 
 
This contract is to provide services for maintenance, diagnosis, repair, and replacement of this 
vehicle-based hardware.  Emergency Radio Service (ERS) has been the provider for these 
services the past five (5) years. 
 
The RFP was released on November 14, 2014 and at the December 2nd pre-proposal meeting six 
(6) people attended representing three (3) firms.  On the proposal due date of December 9, 
2014, IPTC received one (1) response from Emergency Radio Services, Inc. which was found 
responsive and responsible. 
 
Staff requests entering into a contract with ERS to provide ITS maintenance services for two (2) 
years and up to three (3) optional renewal years for a total not to exceed $1,000,480. 
 
Board Discussion: 
When Mr. Crenshaw asked about the Cost Analysis, Traci Davidson, Procurement Director, 
answered that ERS fell within 10% variant with a very slight escalation from previous year. 



When Ms. Jones asked how often ERS checks the equipment, Mr. Birch stated that the 
equipment is self-diagnosing so the bus actually sends a signal to the maintenance technicians 
ƛƴ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ /ƻŀŎƘ hǇŜǊŀǘƻǊΩǎ ŘƛŀƎƴƻǎǘƛŎ ŎƘŜŎƪ ōŜŦƻre leaving the garage with the bus. 
 
Mr. Gonzalez asked if this procurement has the ability to include new buses and future 
equipment and Mr. Birch told him the only fee for any additions would be installation. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to approve entering into a contract with Emergency Radio 
Services, Inc to provide Intelligent Transportation System (ITS) maintenance services for two (2) 
years for $395,200 with up to three (3) option renewal years for a total not to exceed 
$1,000,480 was seconded by Tommie Jones and carried unanimously. 
 
 
ACTION ITEM 5: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF TRAPEZE MAINTENANCE AGREEMENT 
 
Mike Birch presented the action item.   
This procurement is basically a warranty for the CAD/AVL equipment itself.  The maintenance 
for the TransitMaster Base System (equipment and software on the vehicles) and the 
TransitMaster Back-Office (reports, operations real-time and historical data) is used to provide 
troubleshooting services, remediation fixes, configuration validation, and overall support of the 
systems on the vehicles or the workstations and servers for operations utilization.  This 
maintenance agreement also includes the future Real Time project and upgrade. 
 
This is a 5 year maintenance support contract and does not include the labor to perform the 
service on the vehicles or on-site support. 
 
Board Discussion: 
When asked by Mr. Crenshaw if the ERS and Trapeze contracts coincide, Mr. Birch stated they 
do not.  This year appears to be a coincidence. 
 
Juan Gonzalez stated that the Finance Department supports this procurement and Tommie 
Jones added that the Service Committee approved but asked if IPTC accrues a new cost if 
equipment is sent in for repairs and Mr. Birch told her that the equipment has a 100% warranty 
so there is no additional cost for repairs.  In addition, he added that upgrades are also part of 
the warranty. 
 
The motion by Mark Fisher to enter into an agreement with Trapeze for a Maintenance Service 
Agreement, for a total amount not to exceed $2,642,703 was seconded by Juan Gonzalez and 
carried unanimously. 
 
 
 
 
 



ACTION ITEM 6: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF UPDATED DRUG & ALCOHOL POLICY 
 
Phalease Crichlow presented the action item.   
As mandated by the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) through the recent Triennial, IPTC has 
thoroughly reviewed and revised the Anti-Drug and Alcohol Misuse Prevention Policy and the 
Drug ςFree Workplace Policy.  The findings from the triennial stated there was specific language 
missing regarding the required behaviors which constitute a refusal to test and that vendor 
monitoring procedures needed to be submitted.  Some of the changes to the policy include 
specific language regarding Legal Drugs: Supplemental Policy, Zero Tolerance, Behavior that 
Constitutes a Refusal to Test, Voluntary Treatment and Negative Dilute Specimen.  The 2nd 
chance provision was removed to make it a zero tolerance policy.  The second chance currently 
applies only to random tests performed. 
 
The Union has been advised of these proposed changes. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
When Mr. Crenshaw asked how the changes compared to IMPD and the Fire Department, Mike 
Birch stated that the IMPD and the public safety department have a zero tolerance policy and 
the proposed IPTC policy mirrors the city policies. 
 
The Service Committee and Finance Committee both agree with the updated policy and Ms. 
Jones asked if approved, will employees get a copy and be required to sign off upon receipt of 
the same.  Ms. Crichlow confirmed that once the new policy is printed, the employees will 
receive and sign for it.   
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked about the rules on prescription drugs and Ms. Crichlow stated that 
prescribed drugs are not part of the screening panel; however, employees are obligated to 
report any medication they are taking that may affect their job performance. 
 
The motion by Juan Gonzalez to Approve the Updated Drug and Alcohol Policy was seconded by 
Tommie Jones and carried unanimously.    
 
 
ACTION ITEM 7:  CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF IT SERVICES FOR DOWNTOWN TRANSIT CENTER 
 
Mike Terry presented the action item. 
Since 2013, IT contractor, Connect Think, has been advancing projects such as website update, 
software upgrades and additional modules including Real Time application and signage.  The 
downtown transit center will provide Real Time information at each of the 19 bus bays as well 
as kiosk locations on site.  The technology and communication needs for the entire transit 
center require the correct integration and guidance to ensure the success of the project. 
 



Funding of this project is provided by the operations budget and assorted grants with a cost not 
to exceed $160,000. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
Juan Gonzalez stated that the Finance Committee discussed this procurement and asked that 
Mr. Terry explain the entire coverage of the IT project and Mr. Terry explained that this will 
fully integrate all the needs of the transit center including Wi-Fi, real time signage for each bus 
bay, communications with the call center and informational signs and tracking system.  Mr. 
Terry added that the board has already approved BLIC as the IT consultant/CIO. 
 
The motion by Tommie Jones to execute the outlined scope of work as a Task Order under the 

current contract with Connect Think for technology project management services in support of 

the downtown transit center project for an amount not to exceed $160,000 was seconded by 

Juan Gonzalez and carried unanimously. 

 
 
ACTION ITEM 8:  RATIFICATION OF FUEL 
 
Nancy Manley, VP/Controller presented the action item. 
Lt¢/Ωǎ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ŦǳŜƭ ŎƻƴǎǳƳǇǘƛƻƴ Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ǊƻǳƎƘƭȅ н Ƴƛƭƭƛon gallons.  In early January, some 

vendors were prequalified and on January 12, 2015 IPTC released IFB 14-01-193 to all IPTC 

qualified fuel suppliers for bids due on January 21, 2015. The IFB offered one (1) contract for #2 

ultra low sulfur premium diesel fuel for delivery February 1, 2015 through January 31, 2016.  

Two bids were received and the lowest bid of $1.945/gallon was received from Co-Alliance LLP 

for 1,875,000 of the #2 ultra low sulfur premium diesel fuel during the 12 month contract 

period. 

Board Discussion: 
 
Juan Gonzalez stated that the Finance Committee is very pleased with this price as the 2015 
budgeted cost for fuel was $3.24/gallon.  
 
When Tommie Jones asked about the fuel additive, Vicki Learn, Director of Maintenance, 
explained that it is a rack injection process carried out at the refinery.  Mr. Birch added that the 
manufacturer of the diesel engines recommends using the premium blend all year round.  Mr. 
Terry added that it was critical that IPTC select one vendor for this fuel supply to ensure the 
quality of the supply. 
 



When Mr. Crenshaw asked the recourse if a bad batch of fuel was identified, Jill Russell, 
General Counsel, stated that according to the RFQ, the fuel will be replaced, removed from the 
tanks and any damage to the lines, tanks or vehicles would be paid for by the vendor. 
 
The motion by Mark Fisher to execute a contract with Co-Alliance LLP for a guaranteed 
purchase of 1,875,000 gallons of #2 ultra low sulfur premium diesel at a price of $1.945 per 
gallon delivered and any additional quantities purchased at the same price of $1.945 per gallon 
during the twelve (12) month contract period was seconded by Juan Gonzalez and carried 
unanimously.  
 

_____________________________________________________ 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 1:  MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MAC) UPDATE 
Greg Meyer delivered the report. 
Mr. Meyer stated that John Dickerson is the newest member of the MAC and that additional 
ƴƻƳƛƴŜŜǎΩ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ƻǇŜƴ Ǉƻǎƛǘƛƻƴ ŎǊŜŀǘŜŘ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎƛƎƴŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 9Ƴily Arent will be 
presented to the Service Committee for consideration. 
 
The legislative committee has been following HB 1215 which involves an increase to the state 
transportation budget. 
 

Mr. Meyer stated that the MAC bylaws are being reviewed for possible changes.  Suggestions 
are welcome.  The board will be presented with any possible revisions for consideration. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 

 
INFORMATION ITEM 2:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE FINANCE REPORT FOR DECEMBER 2014 
 
Nancy Manley, VP/Controller, delivered the report.   
2014 year end close is being finalized and at this point, activities indicated revenue of 3% over 
expenses for 2014. 
 
Finance Department is preparing for an upcoming annual Audit with Crowe Horwath at the end 
of March, beginning of April.  Along with other documents being gathered for the audit, 
numerous procurements are being tracked. 
 
 
 



Board Discussion: 
 
Mark Fisher asked the percentage of passenger service revenue in relation to the budget and 
he was told it is approximately 18.5%. 
 
Juan Gonzalez mentioned the difference in insurance costs for 2014 and Ms. Manley stated that 
the cost came in less than budgeted, partly due to reduction in personal injury claims. 
  
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 3:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF OPERATIONS REPORT FOR DECEMBER 2014 
 

Mike Birch, VP/COO delivered the report. 
There was a trend of high ridership that began at the end of summer and also a decrease in on-
time performance.  Also, customer comments dropped in November and December following 
the spike during the construction season. 
 
The 90% on-time performance club had 37 qualified operators in December. 
 
The vacant position for Warehouse and Distribution Manager was filled by Christopher Fanelli 
who was promoted from his former role, Vehicle Maintenance Supervisor.   Mr. Fanelli began 
his career at IndyGo in 2009 as a general laborer. 
 
IPTC has continued to focus on the HVAC system year round, starting all pre-season checks 
prior to beginning of the heat and air conditioning seasons.  Every bus is checked 3 times per 
day, every day to assure that the coaches are comfortable for the passengers no matter the 
season.  
 
On-time performance for Fixed Route was 78% for November and December.  Open Door on-
time performance dipped slightly to 94% at year end 2014. 
 
Ed Parsley, Director of Facilities, has been overseeing the trench drain replacement in the 
facility and it is well underway; the electrical upgrades are progressing ahead of schedule.  Mr. 
tŀǊǎƭŜȅΩs recycle efforts have produced $31,527 in revenue for IPTC. 
 
The first of the 2014 diesel coaches are arriving with 5 of the 10 already on the streets of 
Indianapolis. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 



INFORMATION ITEM 4:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FOR DECEMBER 

2014 
 
Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development ς Interim 
  
2014 was a very impressive year - new buses have been arriving, IPTC received another TIGER 
grant, more amenities were installed at the bus stops, the corporation has received various 
local, state and national recognitions including Public Engagement Campaign for the DTC, 
Excellence in Financial Reporting, TSA Security Assessment excellence and Coach Operator Sam 
Garrison received the ROSE Lifetime Achievement Award. 
 
Ridership reached 10.29 million rides in 2014 with seven (7) months claiming record ridership 
during the year. 
 
IndyGo Forward had staff working with Jarrett Walker & Associates along with weekly meetings 

with neighborhood groups and community organizations.  A final stakeholders meeting is 

scheduled for Thursday, February 5th at The Hall.   

 

In March, staff will address 2015 routing changes relative to the opening of the DTC with the 

board.  Also, staff will adopt a philosophy and priority of service levels relative to High Ridership 

vs. Coverage for routing into 2021.  

The new IndyGo Website is expected to go live by the end of January 2015. 

LƴŘȅDƻ ƛǎ ŀ ǊŜŎƛǇƛŜƴǘ ƻŦ ŀ Ϸн Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ¢LD9w ƎǊŀƴǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ άwŜŘ [ƛƴŜέ 9-BRT 

ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ  ²ƘŜƴ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘΣ ƛǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅΩǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ ŜƭŜŎǘǊƛŎ .w¢ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ  ¢ƘŜ wŜŘ [ƛƴŜ ƛǎ ǘƘŜ 

first of the recommended BRT projects coming out of the Indy Connect Plan and will provide 

travel along a 27 mile corridor between the cities of Westfield, Carmel, Indianapolis, and 

Greenwood.  The Tiger planning grant will facilitate the environmental and pre-construction 

engineering work for the Red Line.  An RFQ for these professional services was released on 

January 15thwith responses due by February 26th.  For this red line project, IPTC hired Justin 

{ǘǳŜƘǊŜƴōŜǊƎΣ t9 ŀǎ Lt¢/Ωǎ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ ƻŦ {ǇŜŎƛŀƭ ¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ tǊƻƧŜŎǘǎΦ  IŜ ƛǎ ŀ ǘǊŀƴǎƛǘ ŜƴƎƛƴŜŜǊ ŀƴŘ ǿƛƭƭ 

be the project manager for the Red Line project.  

 
Board Discussion: 
Juan Gonzalez referenced the increase in the numbers in social media and wondered if staff had 
increased marketing of these tools and Bryan Luellen, Director of Marketing and Customer 
Service Information, stated that content varies monthly with the different genres and activities 
are increasing in each month.   
 
The Board accepted the report. 



 

INFORMATION ITEM 5:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES REPORT FOR DECEMBER, 
2014 
 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources, delivered the report.   
At the end of 2014, the number of employees was 522 with 446 of those union and the 
remaining 76 were non-union.  There were 105 separations, 118 total new hires and the 
turnover rate averaged 1.72%.  Staffing levels increased in 2014 overall by 4%. Extensive 
recruitment efforts were expended to post/solicit/select and fill the vacancies.   
 
Human Resources received and processed over 3202 applications, of which 65% were fixed 

route coach operators applicants.  There were 780 applicants tested for union positions with 

700 conducted interviews for both union and non-union positions. 

 

Unemployment Claims for the 2014 decreased by 20% over the previous year.  IPTC challenges 

90% of all claims (except medical and termination settlement) with a loss ratio of 30%.  

 

As for employee wellness, twenty-five percent (25%) of health insurance participants choose 
Activate as the primary care facility.  New hires are engaging in the wellness program in the pre-
employment selection process allowing them to transition on the first day of employment.   
Employees are becoming more engaged as noted by the increase in incentives employees 
received for 2014.  There was 95% consistent quarterly compliance in the wellness program for 
2014.   
 
 

Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 6:  CONSIDERATION OF CEO TOPICS 
 
Michael Terry, President/CEO, delivered the report. 
Mr. Terry reminded the board members that the board officer elections will be on the February 
agenda. 
 
The Transit Center has provided various challenges with parking and permit issues to name a 
few.  One of the many discoveries is that that there have been nine (9) individual building on 
the site previously.  The project construction is progressing with the placement of steel now on 
the site.  As the first construction project for IndyGo, many thanks to Jill Russell and Jennifer 
.ǊǳƴŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƭŜƎŀƭ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘΣ 9Ř tŀǊǎƭŜȅΩǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ǊŜƎŀǊŘƛƴƎ ŎƻƴǎǘǊǳŎǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƻǘƘŜǊǎ 
assisting to ensure that all the pieces come together.  Procurements in the upcoming months 
will be presented to the board as needed. 
 



The collective bargaining agreement negotiations are underway and staff will keep the board 
informed of developments. 
 
2015 will be a very busy year for the IndyGo team with many projects and programs coming to 
fruition.   
 
 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Crenshaw welcomed Nancy Manley as the newest member to the team! 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
Danny Crenshaw adjourned the meeting. 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 

   ________________________________ 
   Jill D. Russell  
   General Counsel 



IPTC Agenda 
February 26, 2015 

Item No. A ς 2 
 

 

TO:  Board of Directors 

FROM:  Danny Crenshaw, Chair 

 
BOARD OFFICER ELECTIONS 
 
Background: On an annual basis, the Board of Directors conducts an election for the offices of 

Chair, Vice-Chair and Secretary/Treasurer.  These elections will serve for the 
calendar year 2015.  

 
 The nominations for Officers are as follows: 
 
     OFFICERS 

Chair  

Vice-Chair  

Secretary/Treasurer  

 
   
 
Recommendation: Conduct the elections for Board officers. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Danny Crenshaw, Chair 
IndyGo Board of Directors 
 
 



IndyGo Agenda 
February 26, 2015 

Item No. A ς 3 
 

 

TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM:  Mike Birch Vice President & Chief Operating Officer 

Traci M. Davidson, Procurement Director  
 
SUBJECT:  RFP 14-12-189 Used Transit Buses 
  
BACKGROUND:   

The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) allows transit authorities to maintain a 20% spare ratio 
for buses based on the daily peak bus requirement to service the public. For IPTC this translates 
into a maximum of 159 buses that can be used to operate revenue services. IPTC has non-
revenue bus service needs including operator and mechanic training, emergency service 
transportation, media events and license acquisition. Currently these non-revenue activities are 
covered by buses that should be reserved for revenue service vehicles, which limits the total 
available buses for normal service, while also impacting and stressing maintenance operations. 
 
The FTA alloǿǎ ǘǊŀƴǎƛǘ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƻǊǎ ǘƘŜ ƻǇǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ƻǇŜǊŀǘŜ ŀ άŎƻƴǘƛƴƎŜƴŎȅ ŦƭŜŜǘέ ƻŦ ƴƻƴ-revenue 
vehicles equipped to support the needs mentioned above. Contingency vehicles must be 
maintained and supported as regular buses, but they are not permitted to operate as revenue 
service vehicles. The FTA does allow contingency buses to be moved into the active fleet when 
a normal bus is removed from service pre-maturely for catastrophic damage, or when a 
revenue vehicle is going to be out of service for a long period of time. 
 
Most transit operators build contingency fleets from retired buses. This is problematic to IPTC 
where most of the aged fleet ready for retirement is no longer suitable for the reliable 
operation of the vehicle and has significantly exceeded its 12 year useful life. 
 
Over the last several years a new bus replacement plan has been carefully constructed to 
alleviate this problem by purchasing and retiring 1/12 of the fleet per year. While we will be 
able to retire future buses into the contingent fleet, currently we do not have an adequate bus 
supply to cover both revenue and non-revenue services. 
 
This procurement addresses the contingency fleet issue by purchasing older model transit 
vehicles to be used specifically for non-revenue operations. The vehicles will be late model 40 
foot transit buses matching the engine and body configuration of vehicles currently in the fleet, 
thus ensuring commonality of parts and practiced maintenance techniques for mechanics. 
 

All systems including, door operation, wheelchair lifts, wheelchair securement stations, air 
conditioning and heat will be fully operational upon delivery. The buses will be painted in the  
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current IndyGo brand. The vehicles will also come with a 60 day bumper to bumper warranty 
and extended warranties are optional and will be evaluated upon delivery. The bus frames will 
be corrosion free and inspected and approved by IPTC staff before vehicles are purchased. 
 
Additionally this procurement action includes 20 options if additional funding becomes 
available, and the need for more contingency buses occurs.  
 
 

PROCUREMENT PROCESS:   
 

On December 15, 2014 IPTC released RFP 14-12-189 Used Transit Buses with an email blast to 
ŀƭƭ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘ ǾŜƴŘƻǊǎΣ ŀ ǇƻǎǘƛƴƎ ƻƴ Lt¢/Ωǎ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ ŀǘ www.IndyGo.net and advertisements 
were placed in the Indianapolis Star, The Court and Commercial Record, the Indianapolis 
Business Journal, La Voz De Indiana, and Mass Transit Magazine December 15, 2014 through 
December 31, 2014. 
 
hƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ мсΣ нлмр Lt¢/Ωǎ tǊƻŎǳǊŜƳŜƴǘ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ƻƴŜ όмύ ǿǊƛǘǘŜƴ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴ 
requesting additional information/clarification of the specifications.  
 
hƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ ноΣ нлмр Lt¢/Ωǎ tǊƻŎǳǊŜƳŜƴǘ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ƛǎǎǳŜŘ !ŘŘŜƴŘǳƳ лм ǘƻ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ŀƭƭ 
written questions received. 
 
hƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ нфΣ нлмр Lt¢/Ωǎ tǊƻŎǳǊŜƳŜƴǘ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ǘǿƻ όнύ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜǎ ǘƻ wCt мп-12-
189. Both responses were found to be responsive and responsible.  
 
Proposals were then evaluated by the Evaluation Committee against the published evaluation 
criteria, which included Affordability, Performance & Experience of Firm, Experience & Skill of 
Team, Workmanship/Warranty, and Certification.    
 
FUNDING:   
 
This procurement will be funded from a carryover from the 2014 general operating fund. 
 
RECOMMENDATION:   
In a manner consistent with IndyGo contract award standards, we ask the Board to authorize 
the President / CEO to enter a contract with Transit Sales International to provide IPTC with up 
to ten (10) 40 Foot Transit Buses for an amount not to exceed $600,000 with options to procure 
an additional 20 buses as the need and funding is identified.  
 
 

Mike Birch        Traci M. Davidson 
Vice President & Chief Operating Officer     Director of Procurement  

http://www.indygo.net/
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TO: Chair and Board of Directors  

FROM: Mike Birch, Vice President & Chief Operating Officer  
 Traci Davidson, Director of Procurement  
 
SUBJECT: RFP 15-01-191 Environmental Management  

BACKGROUND: 

As part of its business, IPTC procures, uses, and disposes various hazardous materials and 
petroleum products.  Although IPTC has been successful in its management of these materials, 
it is a cumbersome, costly, and often reactive process. Regulations for storing, disposing and 
procuring these materials change rapidly with the evolution of safety practices and the 
development of new materials. These changes require expert knowledge in environmental 
practices that is outside the general knowledge of transit operations. 

For the last 5 years IndyGo has contracted with a vendor that specializes in managing 
environmental systems. Safe Metrics currently assists IndyGo with evaluating and controlling 
aspects of procurements, site activities, products, services, permits and disposal of hazardous 
materials. Safe Metrics has been instrumental in reducing the risk to exposures of liability and 
generating procedures processes correctly and efficiently that establish proactive management 
of the environmental practices. 

 

PROCURMENT PROCESS: 

On January 12, 2015 IPTC released RFP 15-01-191 Environmental Management Systems, 
published with a posting on the IPTC website and an email blast to all registered IPTC vendors. 
Advertisements were placed in The Indianapolis Star, The Court and Commercial Recorder, the 
Indianapolis Business Journal, La Voz De Indiana, and Mass Transit Magazine. Advertisements 
ran from January 12, 2015 through January 23, 2015. 

On January 22, 2015 a pre-proposal meeting was held in which four (4) people attended 
representing seven (7) firms.  

On January 27, 2015 IPTC received three (3) questions in response to the RFP for Environmental 
Management Systems.   

On February 2, 2015 IPTC issued Addendum 01 to answer written questions received.   
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Proposals were due February 10, 2015 and IPTC received two (2) responses. All responses were 
found to be responsive and responsible.  

Proposals were distributed to the IPTC Evaluation Committee and evaluated against the 
published evaluation criteria, Approach, Experience & Qualifications, Cost of Service, and 
References.  

FUNDING: 

This project is budgeted and funded from the IPTC Operations budget. 

RECOMMENDATION: 

In a manner consistent with IndyGo procurement and contract award standards, we request 
that the Board authorize the President and CEO to enter into a three (3) year contract for 
$84,132 with two (2) one year options ($17,064 each option year) for a total amount not to 
exceed $118,260 with SafeMetrics LLC.  

 

 

Mike Birch      Traci M. Davidson 
VP/COO      Director of Procurement 
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TO: Chair and Board of Directors 

FROM: Nancy Manley, Vice President of Finance / Controller 

 

 

SUBJECT: Consideration and Approval of Budget Amendment for Transit Center Project  

 

 

BACKGROUND: 

On August 28, 2014, IPTC recommended to the Board to award the General Contractor contract 

to the lowest, responsive and responsible bidder, Weddle Brothers Building Group, LLC, for the 

base bid price of $16,894,000.  

 

During a recent monthly review with the Federal Transit AdmƛƴƛǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ƻǾŜǊǎƛƎƘǘ 

team, it was noted that IPTC should strongly consider creating an Unallocated Contingency line 

item in the construction budget. Construction projects of this magnitude typically have 

unforeseen issues arise which result in additional costs where the unallocated contingency 

would be utilized only if this occurred. 

 

In early January, Weddle Brothers found that the Downtown Transit Center construction site 

had unsuitable foundation bearing soil which prevented the canopy footer work to proceed. 

After this issue was identified, project team representatives from IPTC, URS, Shiel Sexton, 

Weddle Brothers and Drewry Simmons came together to develop the best solutions to address 

the conditions.  

 

Taking into consideration the recommendation of Federal Transit Administration, the 

unsuitable soil issue as well as the potential for other unforeseen issues, IPTC determined it was 

necessary to review the line item budget established for construction. IPTC feels it is in the best 

interest of the Corporation and the Downtown Transit Center project to establish an 

Unallocated Contingency line item not to exceed $1,000,000. The Cumulative Fund is the 

funding source for this Unallocated Contingency. 
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RECOMMENDATION: 

wŜǉǳŜǎǘƛƴƎ Lt¢/ .ƻŀǊŘ !ǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ǘƻ ŀƳŜƴŘ ǘƘŜ ²ŜŘŘƭŜ .ǊƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ƎŜƴŜǊŀƭ ŎƻƴǘǊŀŎǘƻǊ ōǳŘƎŜǘ ōȅ 

$1,000,000 to fund an unallocated contingency for the downtown transit center project. 

 

 
 

 

Nancy Manley         

Vice President of Finance/Controller 



IndyGo Agenda 
          February 26, 2015 
          Agenda Item A ς 6 

 

 

 
TO: Chair and Board of Directors  
  
FROM: Michael A. Terry, IndyGo President & CEO 
 
SUBJECT: Inter-local Agreements for Local Funding for Red Line BRT TIGER Grant  
 
BACKGROUND: 
The Red Line bus rapid transit (BRT) project is envisioned to be the first of many rapid transit 
services in the Indianapolis Metropolitan Area.  It would connect the core city of Indianapolis 
with several of its largest suburban jurisdictions, including connecting the large employment 
destinations in downtown Indianapolis, Greenwood and the US 31 corridor in Carmel and 
Westfield.  The project was identified in the regional transit framework, Indy Connect, in 2009-
2010 and advanced to an Alternatives Analysis (AA) study in 2012-2013 which resulted in the 
determination of the Red Line corridor being the top priority in a regional transit network.  Both 
of these studies were conducted by the Indianapolis Regional Metropolitan Planning 
Organization (MPO) in cooperation with IndyGo, the Central Indiana Regional Transportation 
Association (CIRTA), and other regional partners 
 
In 2014 the region was awarded a TIGER grant from the federal Department of Transportation 
(DOT) to continue development of the Red Line ς including environmental and design tasks.  
The project lead responsibilities were shifted from the MPO to IndyGo to reflect a new 
implementation phase of the project, although the MPO and regional jurisdictions will continue 
to play a significant role in making project decisions.  In addition, the Indianapolis region has 
played a major role in advancing electric vehicle technology ς especially with regard to 
municipal and car-share fleets ς and the Red Line will continue that trend by being the first 
battery based all-electric BRT system. 
 
The project will complete the environmental and design tasks for the BRT project and is 
estimated to cost $3,168,000.   Nearly 65% of the funding is provided through the federal DOT 
TIGER grant.  The remaining portion of the funding will be provided by the following local 
funding partners: 
 

City of Indianapolis   $ 687,636 
City of Carmel     $ 196,592 
Town of Westfield     $ 146,206 
City of Greenwood      $ 64,366 
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IndyGo will be entering into Inter-local Agreements with each of the local funding partners to 
secure their portion of the local match requirement for the federal TIGER grant for this project. 
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Requesting board approval for the IndyGo President/CEO to finalize and execute Inter-local 
Agreements with the local funding partners for their respective contributions to the local match 
requirement to the federal TIGER grant for the Red Line BRT environmental and design project. 
 
 
 
 
Michael A. Terry         
President /CEO 
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

FROM:  Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 

  Michael A. Terry, President and CEO 

 

CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

 

ISSUE: Bylaws of the Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) require a staggering of the 

ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǘŜǊƳǎ ǘƻ ŀǎǎǳǊŜ Ŏƻƴǘƛƴǳƛǘȅ ƛƴ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ƴŜǿ 

membership. Two members resigned during the course of their terms; therefore, 

the MAC was tasked with fulfilling those vacancies. The Nominations Committee 

of the MAC screened and interviewed applicants for the positions and 

recommended Addison Pollock and Jewel Lofton to fulfill the terms of Renee 

Wright and Emily Arent.  The nomination was submitted to the Service 

Committee on February 24, 2015 with recommendations for approval by the 

IPTC Board of Directors. 

 The attached list represents the nominee recommended by the IPTC Service 

Committee for appointment to the Mobility Advisory Committee. 

 

RECOMMENDATION:     Approval of the nominees recommended for membership to the 

Mobility Advisory Committee. 

 

Paula Haskin 
Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 
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Addison Pollock, /ƻƻǊŘƛƴŀǘƻǊΣ LƴŘƛŀƴŀ /ƛǘƛȊŜƴΩǎ !ƭƭƛŀƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ ¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ όL/!¢ύ 

Addison Pollock works daily on transit issues and resolutions through ICAT and seeks ways to 

increase investment in public transit, raise awareness, and educate the public. Mr. Pollock is a 

member of the legislative committee and states that his goal is to advance the mission of the 

a!/Φ  aǊΦ tƻƭƭƻŎƪΩǎ ƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜ ŀƴŘ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ŀǎǎŜǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ a!/Φ  

Jewel Lofton, Information and Referral Specialist, accessABILITY 

WŜǿŜƭ [ƻŦǘƻƴΣ ƛǎ ŀƴ ŀŘǾƻŎŀǘŜ ŦƻǊ ǇŜǊǎƻƴǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŘƛǎŀōƛƭƛǘƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŀ ǳǎŜǊ ƻŦ LƴŘȅDƻΩǎ ǇǳōƭƛŎ 

transportatƛƻƴ ǎȅǎǘŜƳΦ  aǎΦ [ƻŦǘƻƴΩǎ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ Ƙŀǎ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ƘŜǊ ŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ǿǊƛǘŜ ǘŜǎǘƛƳƻƴƛŜǎΣ 

rally, and speak publicly regarding issues that persons with disabilities experience. Ms. Lofton 

wishes to become a voice for transit users and provide ways to share the opportunities that 

transit provides to users with and without disabilities.   
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors 

 

FROM:   Greg Meyer, MAC Chair  

 

 

Mobility Advisory Committee Update 

 

Issue An Update from the Mobility Advisory Committee (MAC) will be presented at the 

board meeting. 

  

 

Recommendation: 

Receive MAC report. 

 

 

 

 



MAC ς MOBILITY ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

MEETING MINUTES 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 21, 2015 

 

ATTENDEES 

 

Greg Meyer ς MAC Chair    Mike Terry - IndyGo 

Christine Meyer ς MAC     Paula Haskin - IndyGo 

Doug Hughes ς MAC     Jill Russell - IndyGo 

Sandy Shoemaker ς MAC    Bryan Luellen - IndyGo 

Heather Gabel ς MAC     Ruth Wendt - IndyGo 

Rhonda Chapman ς MAC    Mike Birch - IndyGo 

Karen Longere ς Sub Committee   Ben Hill - Visitor 

Anne Traub ς Sub Committee    Jewel Lofton - Visitor 

Don Lane ς Sub Committee    Georgia Hubble ς Visitor 

Addison Pollock ς Sub Committee 

 

 

Welcome and Introduction: 

Chairman, Greg Meyer, called the meeting to order and asked everyone to introduce themselves. 

Chairman, Greg Meyer stated that MAC member, John Dickerson has an excused absence.  

Approval of the October 2014 minutes: 

Chairman, Greg Meyer, asked for a motion to approve the October minutes. 

Motion by Sandy Shoemaker 

Seconded by Doug Hughes 

Motion passed. 

 

Approval of the January 2015 agenda: 

Chairman, Greg Meyer, asked for a motion to approve the agenda. 

Motion by Doug Hughes 

Seconded by Christine Meyer 

Motion passed. 

 

 

 

 



Open Door/Flexible Services: 

 

Director of Flexible and Contracted Services, Paula Haskin, provided a recap of Open Door services for 

2014.  

 

Paula stated that winter weather impacted rides in 2014. 

 

ü The question was asked, is there a rough idea on how much Open Door 

has grown since this time last year?  Paula said she did not have that 

answer right now but would look into it and get back to MAC. 

      

PCA/Companion Rule: 

 

Greg Meyer stated that the policy change as of January 2015 was discussed by John Dickerson of the 

ARC of Indiana.  Paula Haskin staǘŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ǿŜƴǘ ƻǳǘ ǎǘŀǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ t/!Ω{ ŎƻǳƭŘ ƴƻǘ ǊƛŘŜ ŦƛȄŜŘ 

ǊƻǳǘŜ ŦƻǊ ŦǊŜŜ ŀƴȅƳƻǊŜΣ ǘƘƛǎ ǿŀǎ ƴƻǘ ŀ ŎƘŀƴƎŜΣ ōǳǘ ŀ ŎƭŀǊƛŦƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ǇƻƭƛŎȅΦ  Lƴ ǇǊƛƻǊ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ hǇŜƴ 5ƻƻǊ 

riders rode free along with their PCA because the policy was not clear.  As of January 2015, only Open 

Door passengers will be allowed a free ride on the fixed route.     

 

President/CEO Mike Terry: 

 

Mr. Terry provided a brief IndyGo update. 

 

Mr. Terry stated build of the Downtown Transit Center is progressing.  Mr. Terry advised that there will 

be a display of real time signage above the planned 19 bus bays at the new transit center. 

 

Mr. Terry stated that IndyGo has deliveries scheduled for new vehicles for both Open Door and Fixed 

Route. 

 

MAC Bylaw Changes: 

 

Greg Meyer stated that the bylaws have not been revised for several years and the MAC and 

subcommittees will schedule a meeting to review them in February or March.   

 

Committee Reports: 

 

Education Committee: 

Anne Traub provided the Education Subcommittee update.  Anne provided the terms for each member 

ƻŦ ǘƘŜ a!/Φ  !ŦǘŜǊ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ ǘŜǊƳǎ ƛǘ ǿŀǎ ŦƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŀǘ ŦƻǳǊ όпύ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǘŜǊƳǎ ǿƛƭƭ ŜƴŘ ƛƴ 

2015 and a vote will need to be held.  The positions may be filled with new members or the previous 

members may serve another.  The four (4) MAC members are Sandy Shoemaker, Doug Hughes, John 

Dickerson, and Rhonda Chapman. 



Anne provided the 2015 proposed goals for each MAC member.  Anne encouraged all MAC members to 

participate in 1 subcommittee, at minimum. 

 

Anne asked Addison Pollock to give a summary of the training advocacy workshop that was held on 

November 13, 2014.  

 

Addison stated the workshop was very successful, overall.   

 

Anne stated Christine Meyer will collaborate with the new MAC members to make sure they sign up to 

spend time in dispatch and CSR. 

 

Anne stated new MAC members will be scheduled for orientation in March. 

 

Anne stated there is a Transit Day at the State House scheduled for Tuesday, March 10, 2015 at 9am ς 

2pm.  Anne encourages everyone that can to attend.  

 

Legislative Committee: 

Doug Hughes provided a brief update.  Doug discussed the 2015 proposed goals.   

 

Nominations Committee: 

DǊŜƎ aŜȅŜǊ ŀƴƴƻǳƴŎŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ŀ ǾƻǘŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŦƻǊ ǘǿƻ όнύ ƴŜǿ a!/ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ŀǘ ǘƻƴƛƎƘǘΩǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ 

 

Community Relations Committee: 

Rhonda Chapman stated that the survey attempted by the Community Relations turned out to be a 

major undertaking and did not get accomplished this year.  Rhonda stated that the committee will meet 

to determine the focus of the survey and if it will be completed.   

 

Vote for New Members and Members terms: 

 

The two (2) new proposed MAC members are Jewel Lofton, from access ABILITY Center for Independent 

Living (rider position) and Chris Anderson of CICOA (agency member). 

 

Chairman, Greg Meyer asked for a motion to approve both Jewell Lofton and Chris Anderson as new 

MAC members. 

 

Motion by Sandy Shoemaker  

Seconded by Christine Meyer 

Motion passed. 

 

 

Greg Meyer affirmed that all four (4) MAC members whose terms end this year would like to stay on for 

another term.    



 

Votes were taken and all four (4) members will serve another term of two (2) years. 

 

Adjournment: 

 

Being no further business a motion was made to adjourn. 

Motion passed. 

 

Next MAC meeting April 15, 2015 5PM 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 

From: Nancy Manley- Controller 

FINANCIAL REPORT ς JANUARY 2015 
 

Notes to the Comparative Statement of Activities ς General Fund 
For the month ending January 31, 2015 

REVENUE 

FTA Assistance 
Federal assistance consists of proceeds from grants that partially reimburse IPTC for 
expenditures for preventive maintenance, Para transit services and activities to promote public 
transit.  Historically preventative maintenance has been a large portion of our federal revenue. 
Due to the procurement of newer and/or remodeled buses along with the retirement of several 
older buses our preventive maintenance expense has reduced. Consequently, the reduction of 
preventative maintenance had a direct impact on the drawdown of these funds. In addition, 
there were a small number of projects funded with federal grants (i.e. Real time signage and 
security mass notification) which were not completed by year end. Therefore, the revenue from 
FTA assistance came in under budget by 12%.  

Passenger Service Revenue 
Passenger service revenue is under budget expectations by 9%. While we are under budget for 
the month of January we are trending at 4% over January 2014 Passenger Service Revenue. 

PMTF 
Revenue for the Public Mass Transportation Fund is recorded based on the actual award.  PMTF 
is expected to be on budget.   

Property & Excise Tax 
Property taxes are projected to be on budget.  

Total Revenue 
Overall revenue for January 2015 is 4% under projected budget. However, this funding is not a 
loss, IPTC will receive the remaining funding once eligible expenses are recognized and the 
drawdown of federal funding is completed in upcoming months. 
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EXPENSES 

Personal Services 
IPTC typically pays the fringe benefits a month in advance. Due to the late receipt of the 
January invoice, there was a double payment made this month for January and February 
Medical Insurance benefits.  In future years, the budget will reflect two payments in January 
and no payments in December. Had the budget been set up based on historic payment process, 
this report would show that IPTC is slightly under budget by $6,205. The budget for this line 
item will be reconciled in the February 2015 report.  
 
Claims 
The budget for this line item is budgeted based on outstanding claims. There are a number of 
claims still in the resolution process but once those are complete, payments will be made. 
Currently, claims are running 59% below budget.  

Purchased Transportation 
Purchased transportation expenses are under budget in January. Due to the timing of the 
monthly closeout and the receipt of invoices, we expect that there will be two payments made 
in February.  

Total Material and supplies 
The expenses in this category are currently running 31% under budget primarily due to fuel 
prices.  

Total Expenses 
As of January 31, 2015 total expenses are over budget by $40.6K or 0.7%.  

SUMMARY  
At the end of January Net Revenue is less than Expenses by 4%.  Historically, at the beginning of 
a fiscal year, the net revenue is less than expenses but will begin to reflect actual budgeted 
amounts once federal funds are drawn to offset qualifying expenditures. 

Finance is currently reviewing the 2015 monthly budget breakout. In March the Board will 
notice differences as we make corrections for one-time purchases and known payment 
activities. Not all budgeted line items will be distributed using a 12 month straight line process.  

 
 
 
Nancy Manley 
Vice President of Finance/CFO/Controller 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Mike Birch- VP/Chief Operating Officer  

 
 

CONSIDERATION OF OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT FOR JANUARY 2015 

 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Operations Division will be presented at the board meeting. 

  

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive the report. 

 

 

 

Mike Birch 
VP/Chief Operating Officer  
 
 
Attachments  

 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Dwight Benjamin, Director of Transportation  
Victoria Learn, Director of Maintenance 
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 
Karin Gray, Operations Data Analyst 
Suzanne Weir, Transportation Administrative Assistant 
 
 
 
 
 
 



OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT ςJANUARY, 2015 

TRANSPORTATION 
 
EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION 
Operator Arthur Smith was selected as the employee of the month for January 
 
COMMENDATIONS 
The following Operators were recognized for their extraordinary customer service for January, 

2015:  

15 Compliments in January 

Khadijah Badiane, Tiffany Bellamy, Ashley Boyle, Laniese Coach, Anthony Love, Christine 

McLaughlin, Connie Joe Morton, Bryant Reed, Pamela Ricks, Atlanta Smith, Hortensia Smith, 

Lisa Solorio, Donald Turentine, Mark Wills, Melvin Wright 

JANUARY, 2015 
 
The following operators achieved an on-time performance rating of 90% or better during 
January.  A random drawing is held each month from this group of operators, and the winner 
receives an extra vacation day.  The winner for January 2015 out of 38 operators is Terrance 
Harding. 
 
January 90% club 
 
1 THEIN, STEPHEN 5963 98% 

   
  

2 HALE, MICHAEL 2451 97% 
   

  

3 GONZALEZ, DILEXI 2277 97% 
   

  

4 BOYSEN, RICHARD 590 96% 
   

  

5 DISHNO, ROY 8319 95% 
   

  

6 REED, BYRON 5094 95% 
   

  

7 HOFFMAN, JESSICA 8526 94% 
   

  

8 MORGAN, BOBBY 8248 94% 
   

  

9 CARPENTER, ANDY 880 94% 
   

  

10 PHILLIPS, FRANK 8275 94% 
   

  

11 HARTWELL, GENEVA 2581 94% 
   

  

12 ROGERS, TOYA 5174 93% 
   

  

13 HINTON, LACRETIA 6933 93% 
   

 14 WILSON, JAMES 6780 92% 
   

 15 CARROLL,LASHANDA 8500 92% 
   

 16 EDMONDS, STEPHEN 1156 92% 
   

 17 WEBB, ROBERT 8458 92% 
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18 HARDING,TERRANCE 
 

2497 92% 
   

 19 WRIGHT, RAY 6979 92% 
   

 20 FEIOCK, ROBERT 8620 92% 
   

 21 WHITE, ANTHONY 3334 92% 
   

 22 RUDZINSKI, CARL 8169 92% 
   

 23 CLAYPOOL, TAWANA 8366 91% 
   

 24 WATSON, DWIGHT 6404 91% 
   

 25 PITTMAN, JR., 
SHEDDRICK 

8058 91% 
   

 26 ELLISON, DONALD 1739 91% 
   

 27 TAYLOR, JAMES 5915 91% 
   

 28 GARRISON, SAMUEL 2180 91% 
   

 29 PATTERSON, LARRY 4612 91% 
   

 30 JACKSON, CALVIN 8213 91% 
   

 31 WILSON, WILLIAM 8605 91% 
   

 32 GARCIA, BURT 8479 91% 
   

 33 STAGGS, GARRY 8376 90% 
   

 34 JONES, STEVEN 8340 90% 
   

 35 BOBBITT, ROGER 8121 90% 
   

 36 BURKE, ADAM 8432 90% 
   

 37 BURTON, RON 798 90% 
   

 38 WRIGHT, MELVIN 8117 90% 
   

  
 
Fixed Route update 
 
During the months of December and January, transportation leadership has partnered with 
Wheeler Mission and the Emergency Operations Center, for the purpose of assisting with 
overcrowding at the mission. 
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KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

  
COMMUNITY OUTREACH 
 
Transportation had representatives attend the following community stakeholder meetings:  

¶ IMPD Monthly Downtown District Community Task Force Meeting 

¶ Event Advisory Board Meeting 

¶ Operations continue to work with law enforcement and other agencies in regards to 
special events in Indianapolis 
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VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 
 

During the holidays, a main fuel line that was located by the indoor fuel islands had 
been ruptured during construction. Within two hours of the emergency disruption on a 
late Friday afternoon, our current fuel vendor Co-Alliance responded to the emergency 
with two small diesel fuel tankers, parked next to our indoor fuel islands and refueled 
our buses nightly for the next four nights. The emergency parts to repair the ruptured 
fuel pipe were flown in and the repair was made by Allied-Ott, the IPTC fuel emergency 
response team. The fuel islands were up and running by 6:00pm Tuesday night.  Every 
bus used during the fuel outage was refueled and IPTC service remained seamless 
during the four day fuel shut down.  Co-Alliance is an Indiana-based company with a 
refinery located in Mt. Vernon, Indiana and is a farmer Cooperative.  Co-Alliance 
remains a great local partner to IPTC and deserves recognition for responding above and 
beyond what is expected from our local vendors. Thank you to Co-Alliance for helping 
maintain service without any disruptions to IndyGo and our customers.  

 
 Inventory  

During the first weekend in January, the annual inventory was preformed. The inventory 
was completed in 12 hours (one day).  This can be directly contributed to the efficiencies 
developed in Maintenance with the bin labeling program, along with the daily cycle 
counting being performed by the warehouse.    The inventory consisted of 30 people, 
which included union members, inventory contractors, data entry clerks and 
management.  
Synopsys:  

Pre-Inventory value             $3,160,942.24 
Post-Inventory value           $3,198,422.29 

                                                                  + $37,500.05 
  

 
In January, Maintenance started the pre-season air condition in- service work orders. To 
date, maintenance has completed 30 pre-season A/C checks, which is an all time high. 
Nate Lee, the maintenance scheduler has been monitoring all aspects of the scheduling 
program and during February plans to start the first predictive maintenance task 
program. Maintenance looks forward to sharing more information next month on the 
progress and success of the predictive maintenance scheduling.  
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 Bus Updates 
 

Also in January, the first all electric bus arrived. The Zero Emissions Propulsion Systems 
(ZEPS) bus was funded by the Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery 
(TIGER) grant, which was an 80/20 grant IPTC was awarded. Below is the picture of the 
first IndyGo all electric ZEPS bus.  Currently, the bus is undergoing the fleet intake 
process along with information gathering for the key groups for training, maintenance, 
safety and scheduling. 

 
 

 
      

 
 

The Maintenance Department received the last of the 13 new 2014 Gillig 40 foot buses. The 
2014 order of 13 new units is the start of the 1/12th fleet replacement program to stabilize the 
fleet. The 2015 order was also placed this January, in which the vehicles will arrive in late July, 
2015. Below two pictures of the IndyGo bus being prepared for delivery and after delivery.  
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 Maintenance updates 
 

The chart below shows work orders opened for on-board heat issues during the month of 
January 2015, with comparisons to prior years.  IPTC has continued to focus on the HVAC system 
year round, starting all pre-season checks prior to beginning of any seasons for heat and air 
conditioning. Both driver and passenger comfort is a priority to IndyGo and as we increase 
comfort awareness, this is reflected in the overall repair costs going up but the average work 
order days is still decreasing, which is indicative of the quick turnaround time for the repairs.  

 
  
JANUARY 

  

  
        

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
Below is the monthly snapshot of the Preventative Maintenance (PM) program for fixed route 
vehicles. 107 preventive maintenance inspections were completed in January.  74% of samples 
taken were at normal levels.  There were 10 critical findings resulting in further maintenance 
actions.  8 of the 10 findings are the newer emissions buses. Maintenance is continuing to work 
with Cummins Engine on fuel injector identifications (trim codes) and EGR Cooler issues under 
warranty policy due to the newer emission requirements.   

 
 
 
 

Work     

Order Year 

/ Month  

Number 

of  work 

Orders 

# Days 

Work 

Orders 

Open 

Average 

Days 

Work 

Orders 

Open 

Labor 

Hours 

Material    

Cost 

Total Costs 

2012/ 01 23 22 .95 63 8,322 $10,211 

2013/ 01 28 42 1.54 107 9,591 $12,793 

2014 / 01 70 191 2.72 209 16,064 $22,326 

2015 / 01 88 63 0.7 297 13,911 $22,820 
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The chart below displays the total amount of work orders completed in January, with a 
comparison of the prƛƻǊ ȅŜŀǊǎΩ ǘƻǘŀƭǎΦ  hǇŜƴƛƴƎ ǿƻǊƪ ƻǊŘŜǊǎ ŦƻǊ ŜǾŜǊȅ ŘŜŦŜŎǘ ƘŜƭǇǎ ǘƘŜ 
Maintenance Department predict trends and repetitive failures.  
      

       
        Work Order Monthly Comparisons 
YEAR MONTH OPENED CLOSED 

2014 January 1931 1927 

2015 January 2514 2255 

 
! ƴŜǿ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ά.ƻŘȅ ƛƴ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜέ ǿŀǎ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜŘ ōȅ aŀƛƴǘŜƴŀƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ ǇǊŜǾŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜ 
maintenance tasking. The new maintenance scheduled task coincides with the pre-
season air conditioning service and pre-season heat service checks.  The Body In-Service 
will be performed multiple times a year to identify and seal up, caulk or replace items 
that will help keep the buses more comfortable for operators and customers.  

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
The Maintenance Department has been putting an emphasis on production quality for 
our premium detailing service. Below is a chart that will track the production monthly. 
With the focus on providing the best and cleanest service, the maintenance department 
has hit an all time high on monthly premium cleans.  
 

 

 

 

 
 

 
 

                                Body In-Service  Comparisons 

   YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2014 New Program Started in 2014 

2015 January 10 

   

 

 

                               Premium Cleaning/Detailing  

            YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2014 New Program Started in 2014 

2015 January 100 
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SERVICE DELIVERY DATA 
COMPLAINTS 
 

 

 

 

ON-TIME PERFORMANCE 
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RISK & SECURITY 
 
The first quarterly meeting of the Safety and Security Committee was held.  This committee 
consists of management and union from all departments.  The group discussed issues 
departments may have concerning safety and security inside and outside of the facility.   
 
 

SAFETY & TRAINING 
 
SAFE DRIVERS 
 
The following Operators were recognized for their safe driving: 
 
John Davis -    30 Years 
James Wilson -   27 Years 
Shirley Young -   27 Years 
Joyce Ledell -    22 Years 
Edgar Birdsong -   16 Years 
Calvin Cargile -   13 Years 
Lloyd Gee -    12 Years 
Quinton Davis -   11 Years 
LaVelle Tealer -   9 Years 
Angeline Rouldson -   8 Years 
Shawntel McGraw -  6 Years 
George Durham -   4 Years 
Roman Durham -   4 Years 
Bobby Morgan -   4 Years 
Carmon Bobbitt -   2 Years 
Darryl Donahue -   2 Years 
Eleanor Henderson -   2 Years 
Samuel McGhee -   2 Years 
Ramona Wyatt -   2 Years 
Scott Duncan -   1 Year 
Wanda Ford -    1 Year 
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Fixed Route Class 14-06 completed training.  Five new Professional Coach Operators were 
transferred to Operations Department on January 22, 2015. 

 
Fixed Route Class 14-07 has completed the classroom portion of the training program, and 
began route familiarization.  Anticipated release to Operations is the end of February. 

 
Fixed Route Class 15-01 with 5 students is underway and staff anticipates release to Operations 
Department mid to end of March. 
 
The following re-training sessions were conducted in January: 
 
Training staff provided training for one new Vehicle Maintenance Supervisor before being 
released to the department.  The supervisor was given required training including Hazcom, Lock 
Out/Tag Out, National Incident Management System and Blood Borne Pathogens. 

 
Four operators were brought back to the training department to view tapes of their accidents 
and to learn ways to prevent them in the future.  The Operators then practiced what they had 
learned. 
 
One operator was brought back to the training department for customer comments.  That 
operator worked with the training staff to look over the types of comments that were called in 
and worked on customer service skills in those areas. 
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FLEXIBLE & CONTRACTED SERVICES 
 

Telephone response performance for both reservations and dispatch in Open Door is shown in 
the charts below.  The charts show that telephone response time is slowly increasing and 
customer service employees achieved a 94% call answer rate for January.  However, staff 
continues to monitor and evaluate the call response performance and work toward a minimum 
answer rate of 95%.   
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Perry Township Schools held their annual Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Celebration on January 12, 2015.  

The celebration paid tribute to students, staff, and community members.  Paula Haskin, Director of 

Flexible and Contracted Services, along with Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development, were 

recognized on behalf of the Indiana Chapter of Conference of Minority Transportation Officials 

(COMTO).  Dr. Thomas J. Little, Jr., Superintendent of Perry Township, and Mr. Louis Norris, the 

Associate Director of Student Services, presented Ms. Haskin and Mr. Brown with the Community Affairs 

!ǿŀǊŘ  ŦƻǊ /ha¢hΩǎ ǊƻƭŜ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻǿŀǊŘ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘǎΦ   

 

 

The Board of Directors approved the purchase of 20 Chevy Starcraft vehicles for Open Door through 

Midwest Transit Equipment.  Delivery of these vehicles began in January and was completed.  The new 

vehicles will replace 20 Chevy vehicles (year 2008-2009) from the paratransit fleet that have reached the 

end of their useful life.  The purchase of these vehicles is the beginning of paratransit fleet replacement 

program, which will aid IndyGo in achieving and maintaining the recommended 5-year replacement 

cycle for paratransit type vehicles.  
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FACILITIES 
 
The Trench Drain Replacement in the bus storage area and wash rack area were completed in 
January and work is proceeding into the garage area in February. 
 
The Electrical System Upgrade for the building, and Bus Charging System for the 21 electric 
buses began in January with the installation of the large electrical switch gear located at the 
back of Track Z, along with further prep work for the electrical upgrades. 
 
The bid package for the new large Employee Parking Lot was sent out through publication for 
the bidding process.  The project includes replacing the pavement and striping, new fencing, 
new lighting, new landscaping, new security cameras along with a drop off turn around area.  
This project will be awarded at the March board meeting. 
 
Multiple weekly meetings were held in January for the Downtown Transit Center in which 
construction is still moving along with the erection of foundations, concrete walls, and steel 
beams, along with further excavation of the area. 
 
During the month of January, IndyGo replaced 14 bus stop signs due to accidents or vandalism 
and 1 shelter that was disabled from an accident. 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development Interim 
 
 

CONSIDERATION OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FOR JANUARY 2015 

 
 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Business Development will be presented at the board meeting. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
Receive the report. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Roscoe Brown 
Vice President of Business Development Interim 
 
 
Attachments  
 
 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Annette Darrow, Director of Planning 
Justin Stuehrenberg, Director of Special Transit Projects 
Bryan Luellen, Director of Marketing and Customer Information 
Lauren Albert, Marketing Specialist 
Betsy Sattler, Graphic Specialist 
Lance Boehmer, Marketing Specialist 
 



BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT 

January 2015 
      FIXED ROUTE RIDERSHIP 

 

Current Month IndyGo Year to Date 

Jan-14 Jan-15 
 % 

Change  Fixed Route Ridership 2014 2015  % Change  

15,550 17,508 12.6%   2 E. 34th St. 15,550 17,508 12.6% 

24,788 26,182 5.6%   3 Michigan St. 24,788 26,182 5.6% 

16,518 18,686 13.1%   4 Fort Harrison 16,518 18,686 13.1% 

27,302 29,057 6.4%   5 E. 25th/N.Harding 27,302 29,057 6.4% 

104,504 115,554 10.6%   8 Washington St. 104,504 115,554 10.6% 

82,315 91,918 11.7%   10 10th St. 82,315 91,918 11.7% 

4,267 4,237 -0.7%   11 E. 16th St. 4,267 4,237 -0.7% 

5,136 5,493 7.0%   12 Minnesota 5,136 5,493 7.0% 

3,292 3,029 -8.0%   13 Raymond 3,292 3,029 -8.0% 

8,187 9,389 14.7%   14 Prospect 8,187 9,389 14.7% 

17,740 19,162 8.0%   15 Riverside 17,740 19,162 8.0% 

9,183 10,787 17.5%   16 Beech Grove 9,183 10,787 17.5% 

22,234 22,962 3.3%   17 College 22,234 22,962 3.3% 

14,672 14,805 0.9%   18 Nora 14,672 14,805 0.9% 

24,894 28,595 14.9%   19 Castleton 24,894 28,595 14.9% 

13,059 13,607 4.2%   21 East 21st St. 13,059 13,607 4.2% 

8,478 8,812 3.9%   22 Shelby 8,478 8,812 3.9% 

8,826 9,223 4.5%   24 Mars Hill 8,826 9,223 4.5% 

13,066 14,125 8.1%   25 W. 16th St. 13,066 14,125 8.1% 

12,455 14,871 19.4%   26 Keystone 12,455 14,871 19.4% 

13,003 14,290 9.9%   28 St. Vincent 13,003 14,290 9.9% 

8,722 8,849 1.5%   30 30th St. 8,722 8,849 1.5% 

23,086 26,876 16.4%   31 Greenwood 23,086 26,876 16.4% 

21,295 24,776 16.3%   34 Michigan Rd. 21,295 24,776 16.3% 

32,486 35,438 9.1%   37 Park 100 32,486 35,438 9.1% 

31,074 34,676 11.6%   38 Lafayette Square 31,074 34,676 11.6% 

95,915 103,069 7.5%   39 E. 38th St. 95,915 103,069 7.5% 

5,515 5,515 0.0%   50 Red Line 5,515 5,515 0.0% 

3,177 3,419 7.6%   55 English 3,177 3,419 7.6% 

5,907 9,089 53.9%   86 86th Street Crosstown 5,907 9,089 53.9% 

9,377 10,961 16.9%   87 Eastside Circulator 9,377 10,961 16.9% 

3 501 16600.0%   Others 3 501 16600.0% 

686,026 755,461 10.1% Total 686,026 755,461 10.1% 

       
¢ƘŜ άƻǘƘŜǊǎέ ŎŀǘŜƎƻǊȅ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘǎ ŀ ŎƻƳǇƛƭŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǳƴŀƭƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ǘǊƛǇǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƳƻƴǘƘƭȅ DCL CŀǊŜ 
Box report. These trips count as ridership, but are not allocated to a specific route. 
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Jan-14 Jan-15 % Change Flexible and Contracted Services 2014 2015 % Change 

10,451 18,968 81.5% Open Door Riders on Fixed Route 10,451 18,968 81.5% 

20,548 23,030 12.1% Open Door 20,548 23,030 12.1% 

753 859 14.1% Open Door Taxi Vouchers 753 859 14.1% 

32,877 36,784 11.9% 31 Day S-Pass 32,877 36,784 11.9% 

 

CALL CENTER STATS  

 
 

¶ 36,148 calls to customer service reps in Jan. 15 

¶ 35,012 (96.86%) answered 

¶ Calls down 4.5% compared to Dec. 14 

¶ Calls down 33% compared to Jan. 14 
 

MARKETING  
 
YTD WEBSITE STATS 

 
 
¶ 143,731 visits in Jan. 2015 (new record) 

¶ 2.4% higher than previous record ( 140,362 in Oct. 14) 

¶ 5.9% higher than Dec. 14 
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SOCIAL MEDIA  
 
Twitter:  
2,888 total followers  
116 new 
 
Facebook:  
7,491 total likes  
50 new 
 
 
MEDIA COVERAGE 
136 mentions covering these stories: 

¶ IndyGo service hours during bad weather 

¶ Record breaking ridership in 2014 

¶ Bus schedules for Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day.  

¶ Police involved shooting where an IndyGo Bus was shot in the crossfire on 38th St. 

 
DOWNTOWN TRANSIT CENTER 
 
TRAFFIC SIGNALS 
Staff has worked with DPW and URS to figure out new traffic signals, traffic signal priority and 
street flows.  This work was completed separate from the construction of the site since the 
nature of the work is so different and we will be tying into the city traffic system.  Bidding of the 
project will begin in February. 
 
REAL-TIME 
IDS (subcontractor under Weddle Bros.) worked with Connect Think on technical specifications 
to be considered in the development of a system that will drive the digital signage at the bus 
bays, the indoor arrival screens, and the customer information kiosks. IDS proposed a 
Windows-based passenger information system that will meet the needs of the DTC.  Additional 
work is being done to select hardware and define business rules to govern the configuration of 
the real-time system. 
 
SIGNAGE 
An initial review of the site layout and bus bay naming was conducted fall 2014. A second 
review of concepts and styles for signage was conducted late 2015. RLR & Associates will be 
coordinating with URS and our procurement department once a signage program is finalized.  
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Bids for fabrication will be open later in 2015. Installation is to be coordinated through Weddle. 
Additional coordination with IDS will be important since real-time signage and passenger 
ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƪƛƻǎƪǎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ άŎƻǾŜǊŜŘέ ōȅ w[wΩǎ ŜƴǾƛǊƻƴƳŜƴǘŀƭ ŘŜǎƛƎƴ ŎƻƳǇƻƴŜƴǘǎΦ 
 
 
FURNITURE, FIXTURES & EQUIPMENT  
AXIS is programming the interior of the Transit Center with all furniture, fixtures and equipment 
for workspaces and public areas. A rep from AXIS met with the IndyGo team to review options 
for seating, shelving, desks and storage. A follow-up session exposed the interior designer to 
the type of work and some of the processes that will occur at the Transit Center (call center, 
retail operation).  AXIS will work with the IndyGo team and URS to coordinate procurement of 
all FFE in a timeline that fits with the project. 
 

PLANNING UPDATE 
 

 

¶ Project Manager Annette Darrow and BD staff continues to work with Jarrett Walker & 
Associates (JWA) towards completion of the Comprehensive Operational Analysis (COA). 
The third round of stakeholder and public meetings for the COA will be held the first 
week of February.  The meetings will focus on the downtown rerouting to the transit 
center as well as other system changes.  We have received a lot of feedback from staff 
and the public outreach continues. Title VI study and Final recommendations are 
pending. Staff anticipates that a final recommendation on the COA will be ready for 
board consideration at the April meeting. 
 

¶ IPS will present the IPS transportation study report to their board in February.  From 
there we will see if IndyGo and IPS can work on a pilot project together to get more 
students riding IndyGo where feasible.  The IPS study explored how IndyGo/Mass 
¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ ŎƻǳƭŘ Ǉƭŀȅ ŀ ǊƻƭŜ ƛƴ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ƳƛŘŘƭŜ ŀƴŘ ƘƛƎƘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ŀƎŜ ǎǘǳŘŜƴǘΩǎ ǊƛŘŜ ǘƻ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ 
via IndyGo as we serve most city high schools.  The consultant analyzed the student data 
to determine travel patterns.  Current policies for the school system were also taken 
into account to determine feasibility and future policy suggestions.  An area of concern 
for IPS during this process that was discovered is busing for afterschool programs since 
there is no good way to predict daily usage ahead of time.  The magnet school program 
has made the busing program much more complicated versus when schools were more 
neighborhood oriented.  Innovative ways to provide service are now needed to find 
efficiencies and options for students. 
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¶ IndyGo is upgrading the Hastus scheduling software to the 2015 version.  Work has 
begun in the Planning Department for the scheduling modules.  The first step is working 
through all of the documentation to set the parameters for the system and verify that 
they are valid.  Each module IndyGo currently owns will be upgraded.  The system will 
be tested thoroughly before it goes live in early 2016.  After that time IndyGo will begin 
the implementation of three new Hastus modules.  Employee Management and Self 
Service for Operations and ADP schedule analysis for scheduling.   

 
 
 
Grants 

¶ The 2014 fourth quarter reports were submitted to FTA by 1/30/2015. 
 

¶ IndyGo was awarded a TIGER grant for the Red Line.  It is a $3M grant for engineering.  A 
project manager has been hired and the grant agreement work with FTA has begun.  
The MPO, DMD, and IndyGo have been working on securing the local match from the 
partner communities of Indianapolis, Greenwood, Westfield, and Carmel.  We expect 
the grant to be executed in April. 

 
 
Transit Enhancement Projects ς  
 
 

Adopt-A-Stop 
 

10 new stops in the works 
 

DPW and IndyGo have been working on bus stop site improvement with IndyGo doing the 
engineering work and DPW the site work.  This is an ongoing project. 

 
Scheduling   
 
The new pick takes effect on February 8.  There are minor changes to Routes 12, 18, 37. 
There has been a great deal of scheduling work on writing possible schedules for the opening of 
the transit center in 2015.  Creating schedules now will help determine costs and maintain our 
current service level once the center opens. 
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COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND SPECIAL TRANSIT PROJECT ACTIVITIES 
 

¶ Vehicle procurement is underway for 2013 and 2014 Section 5310 sub-grantee awards. 
A total of twelve accessible transit vehicles are being procured at a total cost of 
$481,642, with 80% of the cost funded by the federal Section 5310 grant program and 
the 20% balance funded by sub-grantee local matches. Delivery is pending late spring 
2015 arrivals.  
 

¶ Planning for the 2015 Section 5310 Call for Projects is underway. The call for projects 
meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, March 17th at 9:30 a.m. in the IPTC Board Room. This 
meeting will include mandatory Title VI training for current sub recipients and potential 
Section 5310 grant applicants.  

 

¶ As a reminder, IndyGo is a recipient of a $2 million TIGER grant for the development of 
ǘƘŜ άwŜŘ [ƛƴŜέ 9-BRT project. The Red Line E-.w¢ ǿƘŜƴ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳƴǘǊȅΩǎ 
first electric BRT project. The Tiger planning grant will facilitate the Environmental and 
pre-construction engineering work for the Red Line. Justin Stuehrenberg, Director of 
{ǇŜŎƛŀƭ ¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ tǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ ƛǎ Lt¢/Ωǎ tǊƻƧŜŎǘ aŀƴŀƎŜǊ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ wŜŘ [ƛƴŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ /ǳǊǊŜƴǘ 
project status is as follows: The RFQ for design and environmental services on the Red 
Line was released in January and responses are due on February 26.  Interviews with the 
most qualified firms will follow in early March and a recommended selection will be 
brought to the March board meeting.  Local match funding for the grant has been 
approved by 4 of the 5 partner agencies and we are working toward having all agencies 
approved by the end of February. Continuing work on preliminary corridor design 
activity with DPW, DMD, and MPO relative to corridor routing/alignments, station 
layouts, etc.  
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Phalease M. Crichlow, Vice President of Human Resources  
 

 

CONSIDERATION OF HUMAN RESOURCES FEBRUARY 2015 

 

ISSUE:  
A written report of Human Resources information will be presented at the board meeting. 
 

RECOMMENDATION:    
Receive Human Resources report. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Phalease M. Crichlow 
Vice President of Human Resources   
 
 
 
Contributing Staff: 
Teresa Boone, Director of Employee Services 
Brandon Jackson, Human Resources Manager 
Lillian Motton, Benefits Manager 



FEBRUARY 2015 

HUMAN RESOURCES DEPARTMENT BOARD REPORT  

STAFFING AND RECRUITMENT  
 

 
STAFFING - AS OF 1/31 
Active Employees: 519 
Union: 443 
Non-Union: 76 
 

SEPARATIONS: 9 
Union: 8 
Non-Union: 1 
 

NEW HIRES 
6 Total New Hires 
 

TURNOVER RATE  
JANUARY ς 1.73% 
 

STAFFING CAPACITY 
4.89% Below Maximum Capacity 
542 FTE Budget 
515.5 FTE Actual ς January 2015 
 

RECRUITMENT  

 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Recruitment and Selection Applicants  
Pre-employment 

skills testing 
Unemployment  

Hearings   
Drug and Alcohol 

Test   

Employee Development Specialist 26 0 
Number of 
claims 5 Pre-employment 19 

Vehicle Maintenance Supervisor 8 0 Hearings 0 Random 12 

Fixed Route Coach Operator 66 26 Total 5 Post-Accident 3 

Administrative Assistant ς Ops 67 0   Follow-up 0 

Total 167 26   Return to Duty 0 

     Reasonable Susp. 0 
     Total  34 
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EMPLOYEE WELLNESS & EMPLOYEE/LABOR RELATIONS  
 
EMPLOYEE WELLNESS 
 
The Activate Clinic is in the process of updating its reporting on the wellness program.   In the 
ƴŜȄǘ ǉǳŀǊǘŜǊ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜƎƛƴ ǘƻ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ƳƻǊŜ ƻƴ ŀƎƎǊŜƎŀǘŜ άƻǳǘŎƻƳŜǎέ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǿŜƭƭƴŜǎǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳΦ  
This data will allow the wellness coach to focus on areas that need more attention.  The 
wellness committee had designated 2 fitness activities for the first quarter of the year.  
Employees can enjoy zumba and circuit training a few days per week. 
 

EMPLOYEE BENEFITS & WORKERSΩ COMPENSATION 
¢ƘŜǊŜ ǿŜǊŜ мн άƛƴŎƛŘŜƴǘǎέ т of these were reportable (beŎŀƳŜ ǿƻǊƪŜǊΩǎ ŎƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ŎƭŀƛƳǎύΣ 
5 were non-reportable.  Of these 5 reportable incidents 0 were denied.  There were a total of 3 
temporary total disability (TTD) claimants.  The light duty program was assigned to 1 of the 5 
claimants with an average 3 days off before being assigned.  There were a total of 47 hours lost 
from regular work hours (does not include light duty hours). January 2015 is trending below the 
2014 average by 20%. 
 

 MONTH REPORTABLE NON-REPORTABLE LIGHT 
DUTY 

TTD DENIED TOTAL LOST 
TIME 

CUMULATIVE 
OPEN CLAIMS 

JAN 7 5 3 3 0 12 47 7 

YTD 7 5 3 3 0 12 47 7 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Michael A. Terry, President/CEO  
 
 

CONSIDERATION OF CEO REPORT 

 
 

ISSUE:  
An oral report of IndyGo business and information will be presented at the board meeting. 
  
 

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive CEO report. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Michael A. Terry 
President/CEO 
 
 

 


